
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 

 

CRC-20-05 
January 31, 2020 

 
MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:  Coastal Resources Commission 
 
FROM: Ken Richardson 
 
SUBJECT: Static Line Exception and Development Line - Origins 
 
The first line of stable natural vegetation (FLSNV) has been used as an oceanfront setback 
delimiter since 1979. The focus was placed on “natural” vegetation due to dunes being 
artificially pushed seaward of their natural equilibrium and vegetated in an effort to reduce 
setback restrictions.  The first application of the FLSNV on a nourished beach came about in 
1981 with the completion of the Wrightsville Beach Hurricane Protection Project. 
 
Over the course of several meetings in the early 1990’s, the CRC determined that the post-
project vegetation was not “stable and natural” and should not be used for measuring oceanfront 
setbacks and directed staff to utilize the pre-project vegetation line for siting oceanfront 
development. This directive was supported by subsequent rule interpretations by the CRC. In 
connection with a 1995 contested case regarding a minor permit denial, an Administrative Law 
Judge urged the Commission to codify this method of measuring setbacks on nourished beaches. 
The CRC then developed rule language that was based on three primary rationales: 1) there is 
field evidence that nourished beaches have a higher erosion rate than natural ones, 2) there is no 
assurance that funding for any nourishment project will be available for future maintenance work 
as the original project erodes away, and 3) structures would be located so as to be more likely 
damaged by erosion since their siting was tied to an artificially forced system. The intent of the 
Static Vegetation Line provisions was to recognize that beach nourishment is an erosion 
response necessary to protect existing development, and should not be a stimulus for new 
development or the seaward encroachment of development on sites that are not otherwise 
suitable for building. In 1996, the Commission started using the pre-project vegetation line to 
determine development setbacks in areas that received a large-scale (200,000 cubic yards with an 
average distribution under 50 yds3/ft.) beach nourishment project.  
 
In 2006, the Commission began to review the Static Vegetation Line triggers, noting that in order 
to avoid a Static Vegetation Line, municipalities had the ability to design projects with sediment 
volumes less than 200,000 yds3 or, more commonly, sediment distributions greater than 200,000 
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yds3 with an average distribution under 50 yds3/linear ft. The Commission discussed that while 
high-frequency beach fill projects can be designed to offset smaller volumes, the large-scale 
beach fill projects lasted longer and would have fewer environmental impacts due to a longer 
period between nourishment events. There was a concern that these triggers created a 
disincentive for large-scale projects for municipalities wanting to avoid the restrictions 
associated with Static Vegetation Lines. In order to address this possibility, the Commission 
directed staff to research the past history of beach projects in order to re-examine the definition 
of large-scale projects. As a result of the study, the Commission re-defined large-scale beach fill 
projects to be greater than 300,000 cubic yards, or a storm protection project constructed by the 
USACE, with the intent that a typical beach disposal or inlet navigation project would not trigger 
a Static Vegetation Line.  
 
The CRC also considered several variance requests based, in part, on hardship claims argued by 
property owners who met the setback from the "existing vegetation line" but not the setback 
from the Static Vegetation Line. As property values continue to rise and structures age, the 
number of variance requests for development on nonconforming lots, as well as re-development 
on those lots, was predicted to rise as well. At that time, of the ~45 miles of oceanfront beaches 
that had received beach fill, ~35 miles also had a Static Vegetation Line. 
 
The increasing number of beach fill projects also caused the Commission to reconsider how the 
oceanfront erosion rate is calculated as many shorelines were substantially farther seaward than 
they would have been without recent beach fill.  The net effect of the increasing number and 
frequency of beach fill projects was a lower erosion rate over time.  In recognition of the effect 
of beach nourishment on erosion rates, the Commission also began discussion of how the 
location of structures is managed on the oceanfront.  
 
When the original construction setback rules were established in 1979, they were created with a 
30-year multiplier.  At that time, oceanfront development was less dense and consisted of 
predominately smaller, single-family structures.  Since that time, development had become larger 
and denser, and beach fill projects were becoming a more frequent response to sudden erosion 
events as well as long-term erosion problems.  The end results of these discussions were: 1) 
graduated oceanfront setbacks, and 2) abandoning the distinction between residential and 
commercial structures and focusing instead on structure size – i.e., the larger the structure, the 
greater the setback. The Commission also recognized the increasing commitment many local 
governments had to beach nourishment projects that included monitoring and regular 
maintenance and discussed providing regulatory relief from the Static Vegetation Line 
provisions in these situations. 
 
The Commission considered several options, including redefining large-scale beach fill projects; 
establishing expiration dates for Static Vegetation Line based on monitoring; exemptions for 
“one-time” projects such as dredged material disposal; and allowing restricted development 
based on existing vegetation (e.g., building no farther seaward than adjacent property owners, re-
development within existing footprint, new development with footprint limitations). In 2009, the 
Commission adopted the Static Vegetation Line Exception rules, which recognized local 
government efforts and long-term commitments to managing oceanfront erosion, but also 
retained state oversight of beachfront development by requiring the Commission’s review and 
approval of local beach plans, with a 5-year renewal process (including reviews of beach 
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nourishment maintenance activities, funding mechanism and sand resources). Since the effective 
date of the rule, eight municipalities (Carolina Beach, Wrightsville Beach, Ocean Isle Beach, 
Atlantic Beach, Emerald Isle, Indian Beach, Salter Path, and Pine Knoll Shores) have been 
approved and re-approved for the Static Line Exception. 
 
In response to 2012 legislation requiring the Commission to study the feasibility of creating a 
new AEC for lands adjacent to the mouth of the Cape Fear River, the CRC conducted an Inlet 
Management Study which included reviews of beach nourishment, Static Vegetation Lines and 
Static Line Exceptions (CRC 14-02). In May 2014, the Commission Chair proposed changes to 
replace the existing Static Vegetation Line rules, which were included as one of the short-term 
priorities of the Inlet Management Study (CRC 14-33). 
 
In 2014 the Commission began discussing the Development Line concept as an alternative to the 
existing Static Vegetation Line provisions (CRC 14-34), which included repealing the Static 
Vegetation Line rule (and replacing it with the development line as proposed by the Chair) or 
amending the Static Vegetation Line rules. The pros and cons of each option were discussed in 
December 2014, and DCM proposed three amendments focused more narrowly on amending the 
existing Static Line Exception provisions. These amendments to the Static Line Exception rules 
included eliminating the 2,500 square foot maximum building size limit; eliminating the five 
year waiting period after an initial beach project (making areas retroactively eligible to petition 
for the exception); and increasing the existing 300,000 yds3 trigger for the Static Vegetation 
Line as the definition of "large-scale beach fill projects" to volume per linear foot measure that 
would allow even larger projects involving inlet dredging to continue without triggering a Static 
Vegetation Line (CRC 14-42). 
 
A subcommittee comprised of CRAC members and local government representatives was 
appointed by the Chair to further develop the option of repealing the Static Vegetation Line and 
utilizing the development line. The general concept is that no new development or expansion of 
existing structures would be allowed seaward of the approved development line. In addition, new 
or 
replacement structures, and the allowable expansion of existing structures, would be 
determined based on the graduated setback from the existing vegetation line, or the 
development line, whichever is farther landward.  The subcommittee drafted a concept document 
for CRC consideration and DCM Staff noted several implementation issues for the Commission 
to consider. In February 2015, the subcommittee presented their draft development line rule 
language to the CRC, with their recommendations as well as DCM’s recommended alternative 
language (CRC 15-05).  
 
The subcommittee’s proposal envisioned communities choosing between three 
alternatives: 
 
(1) Graduated setbacks associated with the Vegetation Line (existing rules) - 
for a community that does not have a Static Vegetation Line, and has/will not receive large-scale 
beach nourishment, nor wants a Development Line. 
(2) Static Vegetation Line (existing rules) - for a community that has received large-scale 
beach nourishment in the past, has a Static Vegetation Line that it wishes to keep, or does 
not yet have an approved Development Line. 
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(3) Development Line (new rule) - for communities that have a Static Vegetation Line and wish 
to replace it with a Development Line, or a community that receives initial large-scale 
beach nourishment that wishes to have a Development Line instead of a Static Vegetation Line. 
 
Draft rule language considered in 2015 incorporated the development line concept as well as 
DCM’s proposed amendments to the Static Vegetation Line and Static Line Exception 
procedures. The two key differences between the Subcommittee’s and DCM staff’s proposals 
were: 

1) Under the Staff’s proposals, local governments would still be required to demonstrate a 
commitment to long-term beach maintenance under the Static Line Exception rules 
through the Commission’s review and approval of local beach plans (and 5-year updates).  

2) Under the Subcommittee’s proposal, structures would be allowed to encroach oceanward 
up to an approved Development Line, whereas the existing Static Line Exception rule 
does not allow new or expanded construction oceanward of the landward-most adjacent 
neighbor.  

 
The CRAC expressed support for maintaining the Static Vegetation Line, but wanted to replace 
the Static Line Exception with the development line alternative. The CRAC also recommend that 
the language requiring communities to commit to maintaining beach fill be retained.  
 
In February 2015 (CRC 15-05), the CRC Chair and Division staff made presentations outlining 
respective concerns with the current Static Vegetation Line, Static Line Exception, and the 
proposed Development Line alternative. The CRC Chair presented specific concerns with current 
rules, specifically that communities are discouraged from designing beach fill projects greater 
than 300,000 cubic yards due to the Static Vegetation Line rules and restrictions, which was 
resulting in smaller beach fill projects offering less protection from storms and erosion.  The 
Chair expressed additional concerns about a local government's realistic ability to identify 
dependable funding sources for project maintenance, and local government budgets being unduly 
burdened by costs associated with consulting and engineering services needed for pre-identifying 
compatible sand sources (geotechnical data collection), project monitoring, and updating 
Exception Reauthorization Reports as required under current rules (15A NCAC 07 J .1201). 
 
DCM Staff followed with a brief presentation that expressed concerns that the proposed 
Development Line rules might allow for seaward encroachment of oceanfront development and 
eliminate requirements for a local government to demonstrate their commitment to maintain 
beach fill projects. Staff commented that while beach fill projects mitigate chronic erosion, they 
do not eliminate the underlying causes. The Static Vegetation Line serves as an indicator of 
where the hazard was prior to the beach fill project, and allowing structures to potentially be 
placed seaward of the pre-project vegetation line may put them at greater risk should a beach fill 
project not be maintained due to funding issues, limited sand supplies, repetitive storms, or other 
reasons. 
 
Following further refinements to the rule language and public hearing, the Commission adopted 
rule language that established the Development Line and amended the Static Vegetation Line 
Exception rules. The rule changes became effective on April 1, 2016.  
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In May 2016, Staff met with local governments to field questions regarding implementation of 
the Development Line (CRC 16-26).  In September 2016, The Towns of Carolina Beach and Oak 
Island applied for and obtained CRC approval of their Development Lines. At the November 
2016 CRC meeting, Staff provided proposed amendments to address some concerns (CRC 16-
42) as the rules did not require the petitioner to submit maps or GIS data that illustrate the 
existing, or pre-project (before beach nourishment) location of the mean high water line(s), 
permanent easement lines, or other applicable line(s) that could be used to distinguish the 
boundary between private and publicly owned or managed lands. Following the conditional 
approval of the Town of Oak Island's Development Line, DCM staff noted that additional 
language was needed in order to provide clarity that will help local governments better 
understand how to delineate a proposed Development Line, while also making the review 
process for both the CRC and DCM staff more efficient. 
 
In early 2017, Figure Eight Island and Kure Beach submitted their Development Lines for 
approval and DCM began to relay to the Commission the Staff’s experience in implementing the 
Development Line rule and identified recurring concerns of seaward encroachment of oceanfront 
structures.  While the Development Line rules to do not require DCM’s review other than that 
the necessary documents are contained in the local government proposal, the Commission 
directed Staff to develop alternatives for increased DCM involvement in Development Line 
approvals and limiting seaward encroachment. The Development Line directs communities to 
"utilize an adjacent neighbor sight-line approach, resulting in an average line of structures. In 
areas where the seaward edge of existing development is not linear, the petitioner may determine 
an average line of construction on a case-by-case basis." Staff relayed to the Commission that of 
all the requested Development Lines so far, the seaward edge of existing development is not 
usually linear and may vary by tens of feet between adjacent structures. This variation has 
resulted in approved Development Lines that can allow large numbers of structures to be moved 
oceanward, sometimes significantly, following renourishment projects where vegetation is 
established seaward of the Static Vegetation Line. Staff’s understanding is that the Commission 
did not intend to facilitate large-scale oceanward redevelopment under the Development Line 
rules, and contrasted this with redevelopment under the Static Line Exception which limits 
oceanward encroachment to no farther seaward than the landward-most adjacent neighbor. 
 
Beginning in September 2017, Staff involvement in the process been to quantify and present the 
potential for seaward encroachment of structures under each new Development Line proposal, in 
order to assist in the Commission’s decision making (CRC 17-26).  
 
At the September 2018 meeting, the Commission considered an amendment to a segment 
(~1,200 feet) of the Town of Oak Island’s Development Line. DCM Staff noted that the 
proposed amendment was, on average, 76 feet oceanward of the Town’s current Development 
Line, and based on observations measured at existing structures, the proposed amendment could 
potentially allow the seaward movement of structures between 12 and 131 feet.  The 
Commission did not approve the amendment and requested the Town re-draw the line. 
 
There was no further Commission discussion of the Development Line until September 2019, 
when “lessons learned through implementation” were discussed with the CRC (CRC 19-31). 
Staff pointed out notable differences between the Static Line Exception and Development Line 
rules and additional management challenges associated with them. As you will recall these 
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included defining the limits of development, including how to consider decks and other 
accessory structures outlined in 07H.0309, such as dune walkovers, gazebos, and parking areas. 
It was also at this time that Staff advised the Commission of the pending Town of Carolina 
Beach Static Line Exception re-authorization, and corresponding rules’ silence regarding a local 
government’s ability and the Commission’s intent for a town to have both a Static Line 
Exception and a Development Line apply in the same area. 
 
I look forward to discussing these oceanfront management issues with you further at the 
upcoming meeting in Beaufort. 
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